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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 3, 2013.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved she sustained a compensable

injury to her elbows.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  We find that the claimant did not prove by
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a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her elbows.  

I.  HISTORY

The claimant, age 54, testified that she became

employed with Wal-Mart in May 1986.  The claimant testified

she was hired to work in the respondents’ Return Center,

processing paperwork for returned items.  The claimant

testified that she worked at the Return Center until 1996,

at which time she transferred to Sam’s Club.  The claimant

signed a WCC Form N on September 10, 1998 and reported that

she injured her wrists on September 8, 1998.  The cause of

injury was “Keying.”  Dr. Gary L. Moffitt informed a

representative of Sam’s Club Membership House on September

11, 1998, “Ms. Mackey is seen today with complaint of pain

in her right wrist that goes up to her shoulder....She does

computer work....Her diagnosis is pain of the right upper

extremity of unknown etiology....She may continue to work

with no restrictions.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Moffitt on September

25, 1998: “At this time she has pain in her right upper

extremity with a normal physical examination.  I told her

that I really didn’t have anything else to offer her at this
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time.  To complete her work-up for carpal tunnel syndrome I

advised her that we would need to do nerve conduction

studies and I am more than willing to order these.  If Wal-

Mart would like me to proceed with this type of testing we

will be glad to schedule her for this test in the near

future.  In the meantime, she may continue to work with no

restrictions.”  

The record indicates that Dr. David L. Brown performed

nerve conduction studies and assessed the following on

December 22, 1998: “This is a normal study without evidence

of median or ulnar neuropathy at the wrist or median

neuropathy in the forearm.  There is also no evidence of

ulnar neuropathy in the right forearm across the elbow.” 

Dr. Moffitt stated on December 28, 1998, “I think she has

fibromyalgia....I referred her to her personal physician who

is Dr. Tad Morgan.  She will need to follow up with him for

further care.”   

The claimant testified that she transferred to Claims

Management, Inc., the respondent-employer’s claims

administrator, in about 2001.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  What were you doing for Wal-Mart?
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A.  Typing up recorded interviews and doctors’
notes.  

Q.  And how much of your day would you spend doing
the typing?

A.  When I started over there at CMI, it was eight
hours a day, five days a week.

Q.  And what kind of station were you at for this
typing?

A.  It was a regular desk to where you had to have
the keyboard up high.  You couldn’t adjust the
keyboard....

Q.  And what was your position when you would be
typing?

A.  My forearms would be on the edge of the desk
and then my elbows would be down on the chair....  

Dr. Konstantin V. Berestnev saw the claimant on March

13, 2003: “The patient presents today stating that she has

pain in her right ring finger and she has pain in both

hands, and she has pain in her right shoulder.  The patient

says that she has been doing data entry for a long period of

time.  She has an ergonomically correct work

station....Assessment: Hand pain, right hand numbness and

right levator scapula strain....We are going to give her

work station modifications, right elbow gel pad, and we are

going to give her a list of neck exercises.”  
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Dr. Brown informed Dr. Berestnev on April 7, 2003,

“Enclosed are the values on Ms. Mackey.  I found absolutely

no evidence of neuropathology in either upper extremity by

nerve conduction.  I only did EMG of the right upper

extremity because that is the only one that had symptoms

that would be remotely suggestive of a radiculopathy.”

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  About 2009, you started doing what is called
bar coding; is that correct?

A.  2009?  I did some bar coding.  Not a lot....I
didn’t primarily start bar coding until after
2010....

Q.  So when you bar code, No. 1, you are basically
using your right arm to keyboard; isn’t that
correct?

A.  Correct.

Q.  And what you are bar coding are CDs and DVDs,
correct?

A.  Correct.  

Q.  So you are putting a label on them to be used
as evidence or an investigation file in the
future.  Isn’t that correct?

A.  Correct.  We are giving them a location code.  

Q.  So you are given a bundle or a box of DVDs or
CDs.  Isn’t that correct?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  So you take a DVD out with which hand?



MACKEY-BOHANNAN - G008165 6

A.  Left hand.

Q.  Left hand.  And you open it with both hands,
right?

A.  Right, because you have to open the flap that
is on the little sleeve.  

Q.  Okay.  And then you insert the DVD or the CD
in your computer with your left hand because the
port is on that left-hand side; isn’t that
correct?

A.  Yes....

Q.  You have to determine whether it is photos,
video or medical.  Isn’t that correct?

A.  Correct.

Q.  Once you determine what it is, then you enter
in some type of code and you print out a bar code
label.  Isn’t that right?

A.  Yes...

Q.  Okay.  And so you take that right hand and
then you eject the CD or DVD; is that correct?

A.  Yes, I eject it.  Put it in the sleeve.  Take
a label off the bar coder, put it across the flap
of the sleeve, and then take it and insert it in
this other box that is on this side....

Q.  Now, in addition to bar coding, you have two
other jobs you occasionally do.  Isn’t that
correct?

A.  Yes....I do address labels.  I did remedy
tickets.  I file.  I alphabetize my boxes
when they are complete.  I help train other
people.
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The claimant testified that her left arm was

“constantly moving” when she performed bar coding.    

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on September 1, 2010.  The claimant testified that

she was feeling pain in her elbows in September 2010: “I was

having soreness in my elbows and stiffness and still the

numbing and tingling in my hands and pain.”  The claimant

submitted a Worker’s Compensation Request For Medical Care

on September 3, 2010.  A member of management wrote on the

Request For Medical Care that the date of injury was

September 1, 2010, that the accident happened as a result of

“repetitive motion,” and that the claimant injured her left

wrist.  

Dr. Berestnev reported on September 9, 2010:

At the request of and authorization by Wal-Mart
CMI, we are seeing Ms. Marsha Mackey-Bohannan. 
Ms. Mackey-Bohannan presents today for the injury
from 09-01-10.  The patient states that she does a
lot of keying on the computer, eight hours a day,
five days a week for nine years.  She states that
she has been doing a lot more typing since January
of this year due to the fact that her coworker
retired and she is doing double duties, according
to the patient.  She states that lately she has
been having some numbness in the palms of her
hands and second through fifth fingers.  The
patient states the symptoms are bilateral, worse
on the left than on the right.  The patient states
that she has difficulty gripping things.  She
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states that the symptoms are awakening her at
night....

The patient’s past medical history is significant
for a history of a cervical fusion in 2006.  The
patient also had a history of wrist problems in
1988, but her previous nerve conduction studies
were within normal limits.  The patient states
that she was told by her doctors that most of her
wrist symptoms were due to her neck problems....

Occupational history is significant for working as
a file attention technician for nine years.    

Dr. Berestnev’s assessment was “Bilateral median

neuropathy, cumulative trauma from repetitive impact, and

also the patient has preexisting medical problems including

bilateral wrist problems which are diagnosed as tendinitis

and also some cervical problems resulting in a cervical

fusion surgery in 2006.  Treatment plan: We are going to

obtain new nerve conduction studies and compare it to the

previous nerve conduction studies.  We are going to

recommend that the patient wear wrist splints at nighttime. 

We are going to recommend that the patient take anti-

inflammatory medicine, Naprelan, one tablet once a day.  We

are going to make sure and modify her work station as

patient admits that she keeps her keyboard on top of her

desk.  We are also going to recommend that the patient do

stretching exercises for her wrist.  The patient is to see
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us back for the follow up in one week after the nerve

conduction studies.”

Dr. Berestnev reported that the claimant could return

to unrestricted work on September 9, 2010.  The claimant

testified that she returned to work for the respondents. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Berestnev on September 17,

2010: “Pt states her left elbow locked up on Saturday and

she couldn’t move it, forearms are more tender.”  Dr.

Berestnev informed the respondent-carrier on September 17,

2010, “The patient states that her work station has not been

modified yet....The patient has what appears to be a

bilateral median nerve neuropathy....We are going to await

the results of the nerve conduction studies.”    

Dr. Miles M. Johnson provided an EMG Report and

corresponded with Dr. Berestnev on September 21, 2010:

SUMMARY: Nerve conduction studies were performed
on the right and left median and ulnar motor
nerves.  These studies revealed normal distal
latencies, amplitudes, and conduction velocities. 
Median and ulnar F-waves were symmetric and within
normal limits.  Right and left median-ulnar and
median-radial sensory latency differences were
normal.  EMG examination of the bilateral
upper extremities and corresponding cervical
paraspinal musculature was within normal limits.  

ASSESSMENT: Normal electrodiagnostic study of the
bilateral upper extremities and corresponding
cervical paraspinal musculature.
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PLAN: The patient has been counseled regarding the
above findings and their significance.  She has
been instructed to schedule a follow up
appointment in your office for further evaluation
and treatment as per your recommendations.  As
noted above, this test is unrevealing for any
neurologic compromise of the peripheral nervous
system.  I would recommend continued conservative
management and repeating this study in several
months’ time if neurologic symptoms persist or
worsen.

  
Dr. Berestnev reported on October 11, 2010:

Ms. Mackey-Bohannan presents today for the injury
from 09-09-10.  She is here to discuss the results
of the nerve conduction studies.  Nerve conduction
studies were performed on 09-21-10 and the
assessment was that it was a normal
electrodiagnostic study of the bilateral upper
extremities and corresponding cervical paraspinous
musculature.  The patient continues to be
symptomatic in spite of not having any
electrodiagnostic evidence of carpal tunnel
syndrome.  

We explained to the patient the importance of
continuation of stretching exercises for the
wrists, importance of following our instructions
on how to modify her work place to be
ergonomically correct and we discussed the need
for over-the-counter anti-inflammatory medicine.  

The patient can be released to her regular job. 
The patient was reassured that she does not have
any electrodiagnostic evidence of median
neuropathy or carpal tunnel syndrome and she needs
to continue to work on modifying her work place
to be safe and ergonomically correct.

Dr. James E. Kelly, III corresponded with the

claimant’s attorney on February 22, 2012:
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Thank you very much for referring Marsha Mackey
for consultation.  As you are aware this is a 52-
year-old Walmart employee who has complaints of
pain in her arms and hands.  She also states that
she has pain that radiates up to the elbows....
I want to get EMG/NCV studies to start with and
see if we can isolate a specific area where [she]
is having the symptoms....When I see her back
after the EMG/NCV studies likely if the cubital
tunnel is showing some slowing, she has never
had inching studies, so I have asked for these and
if it is positive then I am going to recommend she
have a cubital tunnel release and this may be
actually what is giving her pain in the hands and
radiating up to the elbows....

The record indicates that Jennifer-Lynn Cauthen, PT, 

provided a report on March 22, 2012:

The patient is a 52 year old female with
complaints of pain and tingling with weakness in
both hands that has been ongoing since at least
1986.  She does a lot of keyboarding at work, has
been since 1986.  She is right hand dominant.  She
states that the symptoms are felt in both hands,
with the same intensity.  She also reports having
sharp pain in her wrist.  Mild swelling is noted
in her right forearm.  Cervical motion does not
reproduce her symptoms.  The patient denies use of
a pacemaker and blood thinners.  She is not
diabetic.  

Summary of Findings:
NCV
Motor Nerves: Bilateral median and ulnar nerves
were tested for comparison.  There is a compromise
of bilateral ulnar nerves across the elbows
detected by inching technique.  Sensory Nerves:
Bilateral median, radial and ulnar nerves were
tested for comparison.  Unremarkable.  
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Jennifer-Lynn Cauthen and Dr. Keith Bolyard signed the

following conclusion on March 22, 2012: “NCV revealed a

compromise of bilateral ulnar nerves across the elbows

detected by inching technique.”  

Dr. Kelly noted on April 9, 2012:

The patient presents to the office today in
followup for her upper extremities.  Her EMG/NCV
studies were positive for cubital tunnel syndrome
bilaterally.  There were no other findings on the
EMG study.  This certainly is compatible with
somebody who does a lot of keypunch activity at
work and rests the elbows on the edge of the
table, etc. causing the cubital tunnel syndrome. 
This is a common outcome with this type of job
activity.  I suggested that she use elbow pads
during the daytime and wear them backwards at
night to see if this improves her symptoms.  If it
does then obviously nothing else needs to be done. 
If it were to fail then I recommend she would do a
cubital tunnel release.  I explained this is
done under axillary block.  We would start with
the left hand first as this seems to be her most
problematic.  She would be on one hand activities
for 4 weeks postoperatively.  I will see her back
therefore after she has been in the resting
splints.  Of course if she is getting better as
mentioned nothing else needs to be done.  If she
were to fail then we would want to complete the
cubital tunnel release.      

A pre-hearing order was filed on July 17, 2012.  The

claimant contended that “on or about September 1, 2010, the

claimant’s elbows, hands, and wrists were injured while

working on a computer keyboard.”  The respondents contended

that the claimant “did not sustain an injury arising out of
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and in the course of her employment as defined by the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:  

1.  Whether the claimant sustained a compensable
injury to her elbows, hands, and wrists.  
2.  The claimant’s entitlement to medical
treatment as recommended by Dr. Kelly, if
appropriate.

  
Dr. Johnson provided another EMG Report on September

18, 2012:

The patient is a 53-year-old right-handed white
female who was initially seen by myself on
September 2010 for evaluation of right upper
extremity pain and numbness.  At that time, she
had a six-to eight-week history of intermittent
tingling, numbness, and pain involving the
bilateral wrists and hands.  Electrodiagnostic
studies at that time were unrevealing.  She
returns today for follow up stating she has
noticed some increasing numbness, tingling, and
burning involving her hands, which is intermittent
in nature....

ELECTRODIAGNOSTICS FINDINGS: Bilateral median and
ulnar motor studies were normal.  F-waves were
within normal limits.  Median-radial and
median-ulnar sensory latency differences were
normal.  EMG examination of the bilateral upper
extremities and corresponding cervical paraspinal
musculature was within normal limits.  

ASSESSMENT: Normal electrodiagnostic study of the
bilateral upper extremities and corresponding
cervical paraspinal musculature.  There is no
electrodiagnostic evidence of radiculopathy,
plexopathy, generalized peripheral neuropathy, or
peripheral nerve entrapment syndrome or injury. 
Specifically, no evidence of carpal tunnel
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syndrome or ulnar neuropathy at the wrist or
elbow.  These findings are similar to those noted
from the previous examination from September 21,
2010.  

PLAN: The patient is to follow up with her
personal physician for continued medical
management.

    
A hearing was held on January 7, 2013.  At that time,

an administrative law judge stated that the parties agreed

to litigate the issue of whether the claimant sustained

compensable injuries to her elbows.  The claimant testified

that she continued to perform her full-time job duties for

the respondent-employer.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on April

3, 2013.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant proved she sustained a compensable

injury to her elbows.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

The claimant contends on appeal that she sustained a

compensable injury to her elbows as the result of rapid and

repetitive work for the respondents.  Act 796 of 1993, as

codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002),

provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:  
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(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of and
in the course of employment if it is not caused by
a specific incident or is not identifiable by time
and place of occurrence, if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion....

The standard for interpreting “rapid repetitive motion”

is a two-pronged test: (1) the tasks must be repetitive, and

(2) the repetitive motion must be rapid.  Malone v.

Texarkana Pub. Schs., 333 Ark. 343, 969 S.W.2d 644 (1998). 

As a threshold issue, the tasks must be repetitive, or the

rapidity element is not reached.  Id.  Arguably, even

repetitive tasks and rapid work, standing alone, do not

satisfy the definition; the repetitive tasks must be

completed rapidly.  Id.

A compensable injury must also be established by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are

those findings which cannot come under the voluntary control

of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).  

The employee must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a compensable injury.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or
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convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  For injuries

falling within the definition of compensable injury under

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(ii))Repl. 2002), the

resultant condition is compensable only if the alleged

compensable injury is the major cause of the disability or

need for treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  “Major cause means “more than

fifty percent (50%) of the cause, and a finding of major

cause shall be established according to the preponderance of

the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002).    

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “1.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that she suffered a compensable injury in the

form of cubital tunnel syndrome to her elbows while in the

employ of the respondent.”  The Full Commission does not

affirm this finding.  We find that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained

an injury to her elbows caused by rapid repetitive motion. 

The claimant has been employed with the respondents since

1986.  The claimant first reported upper extremity problems

in 1998, when the claimant asserted that she had injured her
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wrists as the result of “Keying.”  The claimant continued to

work for the respondents and continued to occasionally seek

medical treatment for problems that the claimant asserted

were related to her employment.

The claimant transferred to Claims Management, Inc.,

the respondent-employer’s claims administrator, in about

2001.  The claimant testified that this employment position

required typing documents for “eight hours a day, five days

a week.”  The claimant testified that her work duties in

2009 and following began to include “bar coding.”  The

claimant testified that “bar coding” required using a

computer keyboard with her right hand while using her left

hand to pull DVD’s or CD’s from a box.  The claimant

testified that this activity required “constant movement”

with her left hand.  The claimant testified that her other

employment duties included attaching address labels,

alphabetizing, and training other employees.  

Dr. Berestnev examined the claimant on September 9,

2010 and assessed “Bilateral median neuropathy, cumulative

trauma from repetitive impact, and also the patient has

preexisting medical problems including bilateral wrist

problems which are diagnosed as tendinitis and also some
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cervical problems resulting in a cervical fusion surgery in

2006.”  After diagnostic studies and conservative treatment,

Dr. Berestnev found no evidence of “median neuropathy” and

released the claimant to return to work.  The claimant’s

attorney subsequently arranged for the claimant to seek

treatment with Dr. Kelly.  Dr. Kelly’s diagnosis was

“cubital tunnel syndrome” and he recommended surgery.  

As we have noted, the claimant contends that she

sustained a compensable injury to her elbows as the result

of rapid and repetitive work for the respondents.  The

evidence before the Commission does not demonstrate that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to her elbows caused

by rapid repetitive motion.  The claimant testified that her

work for the respondents has including typing or

keyboarding, bar coding, addressing included labels, and

alphabetizing.  Even if these varied work activities were

repetitive, the evidence does not demonstrate that these

repetitive tasks were completed rapidly.  The record does

not support the claimant’s assertion on appeal that her

elbow condition was caused by “years of rapid and repetitive

work for the respondents.”  Even if the claimant was using

both upper extremities to enter computer data for eight
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hours daily, the record does not show that the claimant was

rapidly using her elbows to complete her work.  Because the

record does not show that the claimant’s work duties were

completed rapidly, we attach minimal evidentiary weight to

Dr. Kelly’s opinion that the claimant sustained cubital

tunnel syndrome as a result of her work for the respondents.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her elbows.  The claimant did not

prove that the alleged injury to her elbows was caused by

rapid repetitive motion, in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(A)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2002).  The respondents are not

liable for any treatment or referrals by Dr. Kelly.  This

claim is denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs.
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CONCURRING OPINION

          I concur with the finding that the claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a gradual onset injury to her elbows.  I write

separately to express my finding that not only did the

claimant fail to prove that she sustained an injury caused

by rapid repetitive motion, but she also failed to present

credible evidence of objective medical findings to support

he claim of a compensable injury.

          Because cubital-tunnel syndrome is not recognized

as a per se rapid repetitive injury, the claimant is

required to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

her gradual onset, cubital tunnel injury was caused by rapid

repetitive motion.  Cottage Café v. Collette, 94 Ark. App.

72, 226 S.W.3d 27 (2006); see also, Freeman v. Con-Agra

frozen Foods, 344 Ark. 296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001). 

          With regard to gradual onset injuries other than

carpal tunnel syndrome, the Court has given the Commission

some guidance in analyzing rapid repetitive claims.  See,

Baysinger v. Air Systems, Inc., 55 Ark. 174, 934 S.W.2d 230

(1996); see also, Kildow v. Baldwin Piano and Organ, 58 Ark.
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App. 194, 948 S.W.2d 100 (1997); Lay v. United Parcel

Service, 58 Ark. App. 35, 944 S.W.2d 867 (1997).

          The standard set out in Malone v. Texarkana Pub.

Schs., 333 Ark. 343, 969 S.W.2d 644 (1988), for analyzing

whether an injury is caused by rapid repetitive motion, is a

two-pronged test: (1) the tasks must be repetitive, and (2)

the repetitive motion must be rapid.  As a threshold issue,

the tasks must be repetitive, or the rapidity element is not

reached.  Westside High School v. Patterson, 79 Ark. App.

281, 86 S.W.3d 412 (2002).  Arguably, even repetitive tasks

and rapid work, standing alone, do not satisfy the

definition; the repetitive tasks must be completed rapidly. 

Westside High School, supra.  The Arkansas Supreme Court in

Malone, supra, explained that because the legislature had

not established guidelines necessary to the determination of

what constitutes “rapid and repetitive motion,” that

determination is made on a case-by-case basis.

          In determining whether a worker’s injury was the

result of repetitive and rapid motion, the appellate courts

have required some showing of how rapidly the repetitive

actions were performed.  See, Hapney v. Rheem Mfg. Co., 342

Ark. 11, 26 S.W.3d 777 (2000); Parker v. Atlantic Research
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Corp., 87 Ark. App. 145, 189 S.W.3d 449 (2004); Boyd v. Dana

Corp., 62 Ark. App. 78, 966 S.W.2d 946 (1998); High Capacity

Prods. v. Moore, 61 Ark. App. 1, 962 S.W.2d 831 (1998).

          In McDonald v. Tyson Foods, Inc., Full Commission

Opinion, June 3, 1999 (Claim No. E713336), the claimant

failed to satisfy the elements of proof for a gradual onset

injury.  In McDonald, the claimant’s physicians opined that

her work was conducive to or was sufficient to account for

the claimant’s clinical findings.  However, this was

insufficient to make a finding that the claimant had

satisfied the rapid repetitive motion element of proof

necessary to prove the compensability of her claim.  Because

the “Claimant must present more evidence than medical

opinions linking her condition to her work,” the claimant

failed to satisfy her burden of proof where there was no

evidence with regard to the rate of speed within which the

claimant performed the tasks of lifting the belts on the

machine which she contended was the repetitive task

responsible for her injury.  Id.  On cross-examination, the

claimant was asked how long it would take for her to lift

the wire belts for bracing, to which she responded:

It depends on what kind of mood you are
working in.  If you are in a hurry, it’s
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going to take anywhere from ten minutes,
maybe a little longer, but if you are
just taking your time - I can’t tell you
how long it takes, I really can’t. 
Because everybody is different and I
haven’t been doing that in so long and
all.

          The claimant in the present claim has failed to

meet her burden of proving compensability primarily for two

reasons; the first, but by no means the least, being that

she has failed to provide medical evidence supported by

objective findings of injury to her elbows.

          Notwithstanding her long-standing history of arm,

hand, and shoulder complaints, none of the claimant’s

objective diagnostic studies over the course of a decade-

and-a-half have substantiated that she suffers from either

carpal tunnel syndrome, as she has claimed in the past, or

from cubital tunnel syndrome, as she currently claims - with

the exception of one.  And, while that one particular study,

an EMG/NCV performed on March 22, 2012, was requested by Dr.

Kelley, a Fort Smith hand surgeon, it was actually performed

by a physical therapist, Ms. Cauthen, who concluded that

this study revealed a compromise of bilateral ulnar nerves

across the elbows.  Shortly thereafter, Dr. Kelley opined

that the claimant’s EMG/NCV studies were positive for
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cubital tunnel syndrome bilaterally, which he stated was

“certainly compatible” with somebody who does a lot of

keypunch activity at work and rests the elbows on the edge

of the table.  He noted, however, the there were no other

abnormal findings from those studies.  In addition, he had

noted upon her initial visit in February of 2010, that the

claimant was “very difficult to assess as her symptoms and

complaints are very nonspecific,” and that her description

of symptoms did not “fit any anatomical pattern.” 

          Six months after Dr. Kelley assessed the claimant

with cubital tunnel syndrome, Dr. Miles Johnson performed

repeat EMG/NCV studies and specifically found “no evidence

of carpal tunnel syndrome or ulnar neuropathy at the wrist

or elbow.”  Further, Dr. Johnson noted that these findings

were similar to those noted from the previous EMG study that

he performed on September 21, 2010.  Clearly, Dr. Johnson’s

most recent findings  contradict Dr. Kelley’s opinion that

the claimant suffers from cubital tunnel syndrome. 

          The Commission has a duty to translate the

evidence on all the issues before it into findings of fact. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005); Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark. App.
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344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  Moreover, the Commission has

the authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this

extends to medical testimony.  Foxx v. American Transp., 54

Ark. App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996).  The Commission has

the duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any

other evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting

medical evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve.  Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.

218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

          I find that the opinion of Dr. Johnson concerning

the findings of the claimant’s EMG/NVC study of September,

2012, should be given more weight in this claim than the

opinion of Dr. Kelley for the following reasons.  First, the

claimant had undergone previous like diagnostic studies with

Dr. Johnson in September of 2010, with no evidence of

abnormality.  Therefore, Dr. Johnson was well familiar with

the claimant’s reported physical symptoms and actual

physical condition.  Second, Dr. Johnson, whose clinic

specializes in this type of testing, was in a better

position to assess the claimant’s condition than Dr. Kelley
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by-and-through physical therapist, Ms. Cauden.  While I do

not discredit Ms. Cauden’s professional abilities, nor do I

disregard Dr. Kelley’s opinion, I find that Dr. Johnson,

whose expertise is in this type of testing, should be given

more credence with regard to his reported findings from the

EMG/NCV studies that he conducted on the claimant’s upper

extremities over Ms. Cauden’s findings.  Each of Dr.

Johnson’s studies yielded normal electrodiagnostic results

for both the claimant’s bilateral, upper extremities and

corresponding cervical paraspinal musculature, with no

evidence of radiculopathy, plexopathy, generalized

peripheral neuropathy, or peripheral nerve entrapment

syndrome or injury.  Moreover, Dr. Johnson stated that he

“specifically” saw no evidence of carpal tunnel syndrome or

ulnar neuropathy at the wrist or elbow.  Furthermore, I note

that the claimant’s prior electrodiagnostic studies from

December, 1998, and April, 2003, resulted in normal findings

in spite of the claimant’s widespread complaints, which

resulted in Dr. Moffitt ultimately opining that the etiology

of the claimant’s complaints was “unknown.”  This, along

with the results of various other objective medical findings

throughout the course of the claimant’s reported medical
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treatment supports the conclusion that the claimant does not

currently, nor has she ever suffered from carpal tunnel or

cubital tunnel syndrome, especially in view of the fact that

the claimant has had documented cervical problems and

possible fibromyalgia which could account for her reported

symptoms during the time in question.  Therefore, I find

that the claimant has failed to prove by medical evidence

supported by objective findings that she sustained a gradual

onset, cubital tunnel injury in the course of her employment

with the respondent-employer, and compensability must be

denied.  

Furthermore, the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that the work she performs is

the major cause of treatment for such a condition in that

she has failed to prove that her work duties leading up to

her alleged injury were rapid and repetitive.  More

specifically, just as the claimant in McDonald v. Tyson

Foods, Inc., supra, could not concisely describe the

rapidity of her work related movements, which by all

accounts were somewhat repetitive, the claimant here has

failed to present evidence with regard to the rate of speed

within which she performed the work-related tasks which she
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attributes to her alleged elbow injuries.  For example,

whereas the claimant indicated to Dr. Berestnev in

September, 2010, she did “a lot of keying on the computer,

eight hours a day, five days a week for nine years,” she

testified before the commission that she did “some bar

coding” in 2009, but “not a lot.”  Notwithstanding the

claimant’s  testimony that she placed bar codes on

approximately 110 CDs or DVDs throughout the course of her

workday, which again suggests a  repetitive component to her

work-related tasks, the claimant admitted that she worked at

her own pace, specifically stating, “I could take my time,

but I’m not that kind of person. I like to go at my own

pace.”  In addition, the claimant admitted that she

performed other work-related tasks during the time in

question, including training, which logic dictates does not

inherently involve rapid and repetitive movement.  Further,

the claimant failed to provide 1) evidence as to what

percentage of her work time comprises these “other”

activities; 2) a description of the processes involved with

each of these activities; 3)the rate or speed at which she

performs these activities; and 4) etc.  The claimant’s

testimony in this regard, which I find vague and
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conflicting, is similar to statements made by the claimant

in McDonald v. Tyson Foods, Inc., supra, wherein she

admitted that she could essentially work at her own pace. 

Furthermore, I find similarity in these two claims with

regard to doctors’ statements that the type of work

activities these claimant’s performed could be conducive to

the type of injuries they each claim to have sustained. 

More particularly, Dr. Kelley stated that the claimant’s

activities were compatible with somebody who does a lot of

keypunch activity at work and rests the elbows on the edge

of the table.  He failed, however, to state within a degree

of medical certainty that her alleged injury resulted from

her work activities.  Because the claimant must present more

evidence than medical opinions linking her condition to her

work, there is insufficient evidence to make a finding that

the claimant has satisfied the rapid repetitive motion

element of proof necessary to prove the compensability of

her claim.

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.
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DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion.  The

claimant sought medical and indemnity benefits for her elbow

injuries.  The majority has found that the claimant failed

to satisfy the rapidity requirement. I disagree.

In determining whether a worker's injury was the

result of repetitive and rapid motion, the appellate courts

have required some showing of how rapidly the repetitive

actions were performed.  See, Hapney v. Rheem Mfg. Co., 342

Ark. 11, 26 S.W.3d 777 (2000) (Commission's denial of

benefits reversed where movements repeated every twenty

seconds); Parker v. Atlantic Research Corp., 87 Ark. App.

145, 189 S.W.3d 449 (2004) (where the Commission found that

appellant's job duties fell within the meaning of rapid

repetitive motion, considering the multiple tasks that she

was required to perform at high volume and with quick and

fast movements in a repetitive nature over the course of a

sometimes ten-to-twelve hour shift, six to seven days a

week, there was substantial evidence to support the

Commission's finding that appellant's job duties required

rapid repetitive motion); High Capacity Prods. v. Moore, 61
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Ark. App. 1, 962 S.W.2d 831 (1998) (movements repeated every

fifteen seconds found to be sufficiently “rapid”).

 In Boyd v. Dana Corp., supra, the Court of Appeals

determined that repetitive motions performed one hundred to

one hundred twenty five times per shift, separated by

intervals of one-and-one-half minutes, satisfied the

requirements of rapid and repetitive motion, as compared to

the repetitive motions of a delivery man whose motions were

separated by intervals of several minutes or more, which was

insufficient to satisfy the act.

Likewise, the Commission has addressed the issue

of rapid and repetitive movement, as it applies to our

statute.  For example, in Le v. Superior Industries, Full

Commission Opinion, February 12, 1999 (Claim No. E708248),

the Commission determined that the claimant's position

required rapid and repetitive motion sufficient to satisfy

the Act where the claimant handled approximately 30 tire

rims per hour for fifty or more hours per week.  She

processed approximately three hundred wheels per shift,

using the same four to six steps.

The claimant performed hand-intensive work all

day, for forty hours per week.  She performed data entry of
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various kinds. The evidence reveals that the claimant’s

elbows rested upon the arms of her chair while she used the

keyboard.  Common experience allows that the claimant, while

keyboarding, would have made small movements with her elbows

constantly as she used her hands on the keyboard.  The

claimant testified that she typed quickly and for full

shifts when she was doing transcriptions.  She testified

that she also did bar coding, which required keying with one

hand while she manipulated CDs and DVDs, envelopes and

labels with the other.  In six-and-one-half hours, she would

process 110 discs, opening the envelope, putting the disc in

the computer in order to identify the contents, using the

keyboard to get the information and create the bar code

label, retrieving the bar code label from the printer above

her computer, putting the label on the disc, putting the

disc back in the envelope, and putting the envelope in a

box.  That is the equivalent of seven sets of hand and arm

movements every three-and-one-half minutes. These movements

involved the smaller motions for keyboarding and the larger

motions to pick up and manipulate the disc and envelope and

reaching for the labels.  The claimant testified that unless



MACKEY-BOHANNAN - G008165 33

she was on break or at lunch, she did not have time to rest

her arms and hands.

The claimant has demonstrated that she used her

elbows rapidly and repetitively in her work, for many years. 

Dr. Kelly concluded that the claimant’s work was consistent

with her development of cubital tunnel syndrome.  Thus, I

would award the claimant appropriate benefits for her

cubital tunnel syndrome, which is clearly compensable.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


